                     Annual General Meeting 2009-2010 – Held on June 13, 2010

                                                      Secretary’s Report

Dear President and fellow members

I welcome you to the first AGM of the new Executive Committee which was elected last year. During the year committee has tried its best to further the cause of bridge in Lucknow. As you know we hold weekly pair contest on every Tuesday & Friday which serves as a good platform for players in Lucknow to hone their skills. As Bridge Federation of India is moving towards computer dealt deals in the major tournaments, we have also introduced since February 2010 computer dealt deals on every last Tuesday & Friday  of the month so that our players also get used to such deals and their performance is not adversely impacted in the major tournaments. The software for this purpose has been kindly provided by Sri TC Pant of Delhi which enables us  to provide deal records also. Much as we can take pride that our weekly bridge events are held uninterrupted we are noticing a fall in the attendance of these events. From an average of 6-7 tables the attendance has fallen to 4.5-5.5 tables. I request all of you to take these events seriously and participate in it as much as you can. We have also introduced use of bidding boxes in our weekly events the push for which came from Sri RK Aneja. Now the members not only get used to bidding boxes there is added incentive of lesser noise levels during play making playing conditions better. We also reserved first Tuesday of the month for set deals of an old tournament.  During the year we also held the duplicate team event once a month. 
Other than our regular pair contests  two annual events -DN Rastogi Memorial bridge tournament sponsored by Sri BN Rastogi  at Lucknow Club and BP Halwasiya Memorial bridge tournament sponsored by Sri Sudhir Halwasiya at MB Club- also took place under auspices of LBA. Under guidance Sri RP Narain HAL boys have developed software for IMP pairs events which was used to score the DN Rastogi Memorial event (2010) and  a tournament at HAL. DN Rastogi Memorial scoring was displayed on  LCD TV immediately after completion of a round perhaps for first time in India for IMP pair event. Geological Survey of India  also held its own tournament at Lucknow. We also organized WBF’s Worldwide Simultaneous Pairs at Lucknow. This year UPBA also entrusted us to hold UP State Championship at Lucknow. We successfully held the event due to help rendered by Sri RK Singh of Geological Survey of India who provided us  the venue at GSI, manpower & printer apart from making available furniture. We are also grateful to late Sri Mahendra Singh who helped us in raising money for the event.  Though our committee had given us the right to use Rs 20000/-  of our funds for state championship we never touched LBA funds and were able to save Rs 3910 from the tournament. Our members also came forward to raise funds  (Rs 4500/-) for Haiti earthquake victims through couple of WBF’s charity pairs held in Last week of January 2010. 
Lucknow teams ,  pairs & players did well in various tournaments through out the year though we need to be more consistent. Mukul Gupta’s team reached Semi Finals at Nainital (Mukul Gupta, Mahendra Singh, Shantanu Rastogi, Two non Lucknow players) and in Lohia event at Kanpur (Mukul Gupta, Mahendra Singh , SA Abbasi, AK Sinha, RP Narain, RK Aneja).  Mukul Gupta’s team (Mukul Gupta, Mahendra Singh, SA Abbasi, One non Lucknow player) won the GSI event where Kaul (JS Kaul, Kamal Agarwal, Two non Lucknow players) finished runners up. SA Abbasi playing in an all UP Team reached a very creditable quarter finals of prestigious HCL event at Noida. Siddiqui’s team (RA Siddiqui, B Prasad, TP Khare, NC Bhattacharya, RP Narain, RK Aneja) reached finals of the UP State championship where they lost to an Aligarh team. Shantanu Rastogi & Arun Srivastava won GSI pairs event. Mahendra Singh & AK Sinha finished runners up in the pairs event of Lohia  event where Arun Srivastava finished third. JS Kaul won the UP State pairs event where RP Narain & RK Aneja finished third and Shantanu Rastogi & Arun Srivastava finished fifth. RP Narain & RK Aneja also finished runners up in the DN Rastogi Memorial event (2010) and also finished eighth in the Rama Jain pairs event at Delhi. BN Rastogi & AK Sinha finished third in the DN Rastogi Memorial event (2010) and second in the GSI pairs event. AK Sinha also finished sixth at Benaras Club event.  Mukul Gupta’s   team  finished fourth in the BAM event at Naintal. 
The financial health of the association is not very good though we have good amount of fixed deposits to bank on. The money from subscription this year (2010-2011) has been less than last year (2009-2010). For 2010-2011 as decided in the last AGM we have to use interest from the one of the bigger Fixed Deposit to make up the shortfall of about Rs 15000/-. In these times of high inflation we would not like to have a steep increase in subscription but welcome comments from members on how to bridge the deficit. A way out could be to increase the entry fee for weekly event by Rs 10 to Rs 50.  Though this means on yearly basis regular members may have to shell out more but on transaction basis the amount is small to have major impact. This step would also entail some outgo in terms of increased prize money but the saved money would help us bear the increased costs like salary hike this year and in future.
We would like to induct newer younger  members to bridge and also find a way of having smoother transition of rubber bridge players to competitive bridge. Therefore, I request you all to have a softer attitude towards newer players. They do not know rules of competitive bridge all that well so we don’t need to play by rule book against them. I maintain a website (http://shantanurastogi.co.in ) on Lucknow bridge and our weekly results are published regularly in English dailies like Hindustan Times & Indian Express, yet we lack something to attract new players. Your valuble suggestions are sought on this matter. 
On a somber note two of our stalwarts passed away this year. Sri KN Jaiswal & Sri Mahendra Singh were top players in their own right having won many tournaments. We pray to god that their souls rest in peace.

Last but not least I would like to thank Sri NP Srivastava, our President, for his guidance and Sri Kamal Agarwal, Sri NN Rastogi & Sri Vimal (who has been trained to set deals also) for their help in carrying out various activities. I am also thankful to all the members for their unstinted cooperation and support in running our activities.
Thanking you

Shantanu Rastogi
